
 
QUEEN’S CAMPUS LIBRARY STUDENT USERS’ FORUM 

 
12 March 2009 

Present: Miss J A Hodgson, Queen’s Campus Library Manager (Secretary); Mrs H D Robb, 
Faculty Support Librarian; Dr C J Skelton-Foord, Sub-Librarian, Collection Services 
(Chair); and three students representing: the Departments of Economics and Finance, 
and Psychology. 

 
 

M I N U T E S 
 
 
 
1. REMIT / PURPOSE OF THE FORUM 
 
It was decided at the final Queen’s Campus Library Consultative Group meeting held on           
19 November 2008 to hold a Library Student Users’ Forum at Queen’s Campus in future, as the 
Library Student Users’ Forum meetings held in Durham have proved successful in Durham in 
generating ideas and suggestions on how to improve Library services. 
 
Noted: Two meetings to be held per year, during Michaelmas and Epiphany terms. 
 
 
2. STUDENTS’ BUSINESS 
 
Silent and Group Work Space 
 
Received: Ideas from the three students present on combating the noise issues in the 
Information Resources Centre (IRC) which included: 
 
Designate all of the IRC as silent study space, keep the three study rooms for group work, and 
convert the ‘quiet’ room, which is infrequently used, into a group work space. 
 
OR 
 
Rearrange silent study and group work space so that each is clearly defined with the half 
nearest the entrance and library desk to be for group work, and the rest of the IRC designated 
as silent study space. 
  



 
Received: Comments that the individual study carrels are too small, and do not provide 
adequate space for a laptop, and books. 
 
Noted: If the Library were to take away the divide between study carrels, this would halve the 
number of study spaces available.  During Epiphany term study space has been in heavy use in 
the IRC and this is likely to continue during the exam period. 
 
Study Skills 
 
Received: Comment from two Business Finance students that they do not receive any study 
skills teaching from the Library during their course. 
 
Action: Heather Robb to report back on this to the Faculty Support Librarian (FSL) for Business 
and the two students recommended to speak to their academic department about this. 
 
Noted: The FSLs liaise with the academic departments, some of which take up the opportunity 
for FSLs to offer study skills to their students, but not all departments ask for this input from the 
Library. 
 
Noted: Library support modules are available via DUO that give general information about the 
Library, how to find information via the Library Catalogue, and online databases. 
 
Temperature in the Library 
 
Received: Comment that the temperature in some areas of the IRC is often the opposite of what 
is required, e.g. when it is warm and sunny outside, the heating is on full, but when it is cold 
outside, it is often very cold in the IRC too, with radiators cold to the touch or only luke warm. 
 
Action: Queen’s Campus Library Manager to ask Estates and Buildings to investigate this. 
 
Computer Access in the IRC 
 
Received: A query from a student, asking if it is possible to limit what can be accessed, or block 
use of social networks etc on the PCs in the IRC in order to prioritise their use for academic 
study? 
 
Noted: Loanable laptops in the IRC are in heavy demand, and students would appreciate if 
more were available for loan at Queen’s Campus.  Currently there are 12 but the laptop safe can 
hold up to 15. 
 
Noted: The Library is to install eight PCs in Café Aroma, which is located opposite the IRC, with 
full NPCS access, for social use in a venue where eating, drinking, and talking are more than 
welcome.  The three email/Library Catalogue terminals already in Café Aroma are to be 
converted to full NPCS use too.  This decision was reached after a meeting was held between 
the Library, and Stephenson and Snow Colleges.  
 
 
3. LIBRARY CHARTER 
 
The Library is inviting comments from students on formulating a Library Charter that sets out 
what Library users can expect from the Library and what the Library expects from its Library 
users in return.  
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4. CIRCULATION POLICY 
 
Recent changes to circulation policy include increasing online reservations from four to ten for 
Queen’s Campus Students, and introduction of rolling loan periods over the vacations. 
 
Noted: Circulation policies will continue to be monitored by the Library.  Changes that were 
introduced during this academic year will be reviewed after they have been in place for one year. 
 
 
5. OPENING HOURS 
 
Received: Students would like the Library to consider extending opening hours on Sundays in 
term time, to midnight, at Queen’s Campus. 
 
Noted: During the academic year 2008/09 Queen’s Campus Library extended opening hours in 
term time by 25 hours per week, employed 5 new Library Aides, and asked four Library staff to 
alter their shifts to accommodate the extension of opening hours.  Any changes to opening hours 
have to be planned for well in advance, as they require additional resources in terms of 
employing more Library staff to cover the extra hours, or negotiating with those currently 
employed as to whether they are able to change their shift patterns to accommodate extending 
Library opening hours further. 
 
 
6. FINES PAYMENT MECHANISM 
 
As a further means of improving Library services for users, an online fines payment system is 
now available within the Catalogue’s ‘My library record’ function.  Payment is acceptable via 
credit or debit card for fines and charges of £5 or above.  Once a user’s fines and charges reach 
a £5 threshold, that user’s further access to borrowing items is immobilised.  The Library no 
longer accepts part payment of fines (via cash or cheque) at its Enquiries or service desks.  
Once a fine has been paid online, the user receives an email receipt acknowledging the 
payment. 
 
Noted: By actively managing their loans in such a way that none ever goes overdue, it is 
possible for all students never to incur fines.  Fines act as a deterrent to discourage selfish use 
of limited, shared Library resources by users. 
 
 
7. SILENT AND GROUP WORK SPACE IN THE LIBRARY 
 
In consultation with DSU and the two colleges, Stephenson and Snow, the Library is hoping to 
remodel group working and silent study space at Queen’s Campus Library. 
 
 
8. FACEBOOK 
 
Students can provide feedback to Ben Taylorson in the Main Library, 
(benjamin.taylorson@durham.ac.uk) as to whether they find the Durham University Library entry 
on Facebook to be useful and how it might be developed. 
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9. BILL BRYSON BAG 
 
The University Library is selling jute ‘Bill Bryson Bags’, which feature a quotation about Durham 
by the University Chancellor, Bill Bryson from his book Notes From a Small Island.  They are on 
sale for £2.50 and can be purchased from Education, Main, Palace Green, and Queen’s 
Campus Libraries. 
 
 
10. ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Received: A query from a student that Windows Vista does not seem to work with the wireless 
connection at Queen’s Campus. 
 
Action: Queen’s Campus Library Manager to inform ITS on behalf of the students. 
 
 
11. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
 
To be arranged during Michaelmas Term 2009. 
 
 


